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M I N U T E S:
SPECIAL SESSION:

The Special Session of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 2:30 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

The Board immediately reconvened into Executive Session in the Central Conference Room to discuss the performance of a public employee and to review real estate contracts.  

REGULAR SESSION:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 4:05 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

CONSENT AGENDA:

Items included on the Consent Agenda for May 2005 were:

Motion 05:16:
A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held April 13, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.
Motion 05:17:
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held April 22, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.
Motion 05:18:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held April 27, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
Professor Russell Rosco signed up to speak and was recognized by the Board.  Professor Rosco thanked President Moore and the Vice Presidents for their support while he was working on his Master’s Degree.  He especially commended Dean John Backes for his help.  Professor Rosco will now pursue a Ph.D. at Purdue University.  

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, signed up to speak and was recognized by the Board.  She said she believed one concern which the Associated Student Body would bring to the Board was the ASB’s relationship with SCC administration over the past two years.  Communication has been difficult and both students and administration have felt frustrated.  Vice President Brandt said she, President Moore and other members of administration are committed to continuing open and honest communication with students. She felt that communication has improved and that the students, faculty and administration have made a conscious decision to find a way for students to have a voice within the parameters of the labor-management contracts at the college.  
TRENDS AND UPDATES:  STUDENTS RECEIVING HONORS:

President Holly Moore introduced this topic, noting that it has become college tradition to recognize the outstanding students at Shoreline during the May Board meeting.  

Washington Award for Vocational Excellence

Professor Laura Portolese Dias introduced this year’s student recipients of the WAVE award, Ms. Carla Magee and Mr. Hugh Turnbaugh.

All-USA Academic Team
Phi Theta Kappa advisor, Mr. Shawn Miller, introduced this year’s members of the All-USA Academic Team, Ms. Monica DiMeo and Ms. Emily Estep.  

Pi Iota Phi Theta Kappa Pinnacle Award

Mr. Miller also announced that Shoreline’s Pi Iota Chapter of Phi Theta Kappa received a Pinnacle Award, in recognition of an increased membership of ten per cent for each of the last four years.  He displayed the award to the Board.  

Student Athletes Receiving University Letters of Intent

Director of Athletics, Mr. Ken Burrus, announced that he had exciting news.  Two female athletes have signed letters of intent at major universities, which will entitle them to receive fully-paid tuition, textbooks, all fees and miscellaneous expenses for the next two years.  Ms. Natalia Owens received a letter of intent to play volleyball at Washington State University and Ms. Reyna Gross received a letter of intent to play basketball for Howard University.   

Mr. Burrus also thanked coaches Petra Jackson and Paulette Martin for their work over the past three years to bring women’s sports to the next level. 
DEC International Conference Finalists

Professor Portolese Dias introduced students who received honors at this year’s international Delta Epsilon Chi conference held at Disneyland.  Students Amaryah Curnutt, Andrew Kolve, Carla Magee, Thuy Nguyen, Yura Burkanov and Kristina Stratis each received a framed certificate recognizing their achievement.  
Students of the Year

Three students have been honored this year, chosen by fellow students.  Ms. Loretta Fisher Niang was present to receive a framed certificate and be introduced to the Board.  Mr. Derrick Drungo and Ms. Jessica Gonzalez were also honored by students by unavailable to attend the Board meeting. 

Engineering Club National Award Winners

Professor Art West, representing Club Advisor Professor Eleanor Christensen, introduced members of the Engineering Club who garnered first and second place awards in the Human Powered Paper Vehicle Competition held at Eastern Washington University Spring Quarter.  “Team Aftershock” members Jeromy Kostner, Joseph Auterman, Michael Price and Benjamin Hughes placed first for vehicle performance and project innovation.  The team also received recognition for the most innovative design.  “Team Rhino” members Anthony Simon, Christopher Melvin, Michael Jordan, Jonathan Van Wechel anad Darek Biesiadzinski placed second for vehicle performance.  

Chair Elsa Welch thanked all the students for their achievements. 

GENERAL FUND OPERATING BUDGET EXTENSION – RESOLUTION NO. 87:
Every two years the Legislature passes an appropriations bill giving state agencies spending authority for the next two years.  The spending authority is granted to the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges who has the authority to grant spending authority to the colleges.  On May 23, 2005, the State Board has just provided the final allocations and our current spending authority for July 1, 2005 through June 30, 2006.

Because of the timing of this year’s budget approval by the Legislature, the College has been unable to prepare the budget for 2005-2006.  Colleges may choose to institute extension resolutions based on the prior year’s budget or requesting the Board of Trustees to grant partial year spending authority until known data can be presented in the fall.   
Motion 05:19
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 87, extending spending authority for 2005-2006, equivalent to 75% of the 2004-2005 annual budget, until the final budget is presented for consideration by the Board at its September 2005 Regular Meeting.  

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis seconded the motion and, at the call for the question, asked for further discussion.  

Mr. Lewis asked if this proposed extension was typical of what is happening at other community colleges at this time.  Dr. Holly Moore replied that the beginning of the biennium and the delays associated with the gubernatorial election process caused a further delay in finalizing the budget.  In 2001, an extended Legislative Session necessitated an extension similar to what is proposed today.  If the extension is not approved by the Board, the college cannot pay salaries and would have to cease operations.  Mr. Lewis then asked if a draft budget would be ready significantly ahead of September 2005.  Vice President Brandt said a budget would be ready before September, but the Board is not currently scheduled to meet in July or August.  
At the conclusion of the comments, Board Chair Welch asked for a vote.  The Board unanimously voted to adopt Resolution No. 87, “FY 2005-06 Temporary Spending Authority.”

ACTION:  STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES FEES:

Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Zakiya Stewart, provided background information for this item.  She said the students support an increase in fees in order to meet budget needs.  The Student Services and Activities fees support many campus programs, including athletics and Delta Epsilon Chi (DEC).  The fee is reasonable and has been approved by President Moore.  Associated Student Body President Mr. Sean Keller said, though that last thing student government wanted to do was raise a tax, after reviewing the mandates of student supported programs, the fees must be raised to continue services at their current level.  

The current proposed increase to SS&A is $.75 per credit.  The total fee charged would be $7.09, which places Shoreline in the mid-range of fees charged by community colleges within the state system.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked if any studies have been done on the relationship between fee increases and enrollment.  Dr. Stewart said she could provide that information to the Board.  

If approved, the fee increase will be implemented for Summer Quarter 2005, which is the start of fiscal year 2005.  
This fee increase has been proposed by the Student Services and Activities Fee Budget Committee, and has been recommended for approval by the vote of both the Student Senate and the Student Body Association Executive Board.  
Shoreline Community College currently charges an average of $6.34 per credit. The fee increase would bring Shoreline’s SS&A Fee to $7.09 per credit.  The maximum amount allowed by the state is $7.20 per credit.  At the current year’s level of enrollment, the proposed fee increase would generate approximately $120,000 in additional revenue.
Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith, asked that the Board formally approve the increase.  

Motion 05:20:
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board approve an increase to the Student Services and Activities Fee (SS&A) of $.75 per credit to commence July 1, 2005.  


The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.  
Mr. Smith said he will conduct further research on whether or not the Board must approve student fee increases or can delegate this approval to the President and will present his findings to the Board.  

DISCUSSION:  DEVELOPMENT OF BOARD RESERVE POLICY:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, reported that there is currently a balance of $1,575,000 in the Board’s Reserve Account.  At its retreat in 2004 the Board discussed options to increase the reserve without cutting the college budget.  The goal is to bring the Board’s Reserve to $4.5 million by 2012.  Vice President Brandt believes this is achievable.  The Reserve Account will be reviewed annually by the Vice President for Administrative Services and the Board of Trustees, or more frequently if warranted. 

The Board needs to establish a policy which includes these components.  Vice President Brandt asked for the Board’s suggestions to complete the policy governing this Board’s Reserve, which would be presented to them for final approval at the June Board Meeting. 
Responding to Mr. Stucky’s question regarding who defines what a budget emergency is, Ms. Brandt said the Board and the President would be responsible.  He further asked if that authority could be included in the policy.  Ms. Brandt said she will add that information to the policy.    

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked if other colleges’ Board policies include a definition of emergency.  President Moore replied that, at other campuses, when funding may have been allocated but the totals come up short, their Boards, based on information from the budget office, determine if it is an emergency which warrants using the Board’s Reserve. It would be a Board decision.  Ms. Brandt added that the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges can also declare a monetary emergency.  
Mr. Lewis asked that the college strive for a monthly financial report to the Board.  

Vice President Brandt and President Moore agreed, and Vice President Brandt said she would return to the June 2005 meeting with the final format of the proposed policy for Board approval.  
REPORT:  GOVERNANCE:

Dean John Backes reported that the Governance Steering Committee completed its final revision of Governance Policy 2301 on April 26, 2005, and submitted it for review by President’s Leadership Team on May 9, 2005.  The President’s Leadership Team has set aside June 7 specifically to review Policy 2301, after which, if further changes are suggested, the policy will return to Governance Steering for further revisions.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked if Strategic Planning membership included members from the surrounding community.  Dean Backes replied that if the trustees have names of community members from whom they would like to solicit feedback, he would be happy to contact them or they could access a web form to send comments.  

Dean Backes estimated the finalized Strategic Plan update would be ready for Board approval by Spring 2006, at the May Board of Trustees meeting. 
REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson reported that, although this is not the last Board meeting of the year, it is the last one for Spring Quarter, giving her an opportunity to look back to see where Shoreline has been and at what’s ahead.  It struck her, she said, that the college is beginning to make progress with communication, trust and respect.  Those three aspects have been paramount to faculty for the past few years and is true for other college work groups, too.  Having a sincere interest in listening to the ideas of others is important if college constituencies are going to work collaboratively.  
Professor Toreson further said she is concerned about faculty workload.  Faculty ask, “How many times is that committee going to meet?”  “Is it going to make a difference?” “How long is each meeting?”  Faculty are concerned about the hours it takes to get the job done and, if it doesn’t seem to matter, why bother?  She said she is an optimist and has appreciated working with Sean Keller this year.  She, herself, has been elected Federation President and will continue to serve throughout the next year.  The budget will be a challenge.  She hopes to see some concrete plans to address enrollment so Shoreline does not have to play “catch-up.”  Professor Toreson said she hopes to see people trusting one another because in order to move on, that must be the focus. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing SCC Classified Staff, was not present due to a prior commitment.  The announcement was made that the Classified Staff are holding their first annual retreat July 8 at the Edmonds Conference Center. 

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President Mr. Sean Keller began his report, saying this month’s  and next month’s reports would be longer than normal because, this month, Student Government wants to present climate concerns to the Board this month and, next month, the students will present achievements for this past academic year and plans for next year. 

Mr. Keller said his remarks may be uncomfortable.  He just came from his regular meeting with President Moore and Vice President Stewart and, though it was intense, it was not without understanding.  He said it was time to talk about the state of things at Shoreline Community College and will present events that have happened.  
Mr. Keller said understanding and healing can only happen with commitment to do what is best for the college.  As ASB President, he has always chosen to resolve issues directly with administration.  A situation recently developed where a hiring was made in an academic program where students were not consulted, but discovered, during the spring budgeting process, that the students’ dollars were funding the position.  Finding out about this position caused the students to reflect and become dedicated to be effective and fruitful. He also sited issues involving the COP process for the PUB remodel and protocol for the Technology Review Committee as examples of deliberative processes becoming rubber stamp processes.

President Keller said that, when a situation arose between the students and the administration, each was resolved, but not necessarily in a way which student government agreed with.  
Mr. Keller said he attended the Climate Task Force with the intent of moving forward and losing “past baggage.”  He felt the perception continues that “we’ll go ahead and do this and then work it out later.”  He said this is Student Government’s official presentation of what their experience has been.  
Saying progress has been made, although students still do not understand in what manner they are being considered in the decision-making process, he hopes the Board understands what he is trying to do.  He has felt great growth and enjoyed working with everyone on campus.  He said it would not be fair if he didn’t report the students’ message to the Board.  

President Keller then continued his report, announcing ASB election results.  Mr. Elliot Newlin is president-elect for 2005-2006.  
Mr. Keller completed his report on club activities and the outstanding success of the May 13 celebration of learning, “Shoreline Splash.”

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore began her report by congratulating Professor Karen Toreson on her recent re-election as Federation President and congratulating Mr. Elliot Newlin on his election as Associated Student Body President. She thanked Mr. Keller for his straightforward remarks and said she agreed with him with the need for students to have a voice in the programs that they fund.  

President Moore stated that it appears Shoreline will make our two-year band (98%) but summer enrollment is already nine per cent below last year.  Major efforts to market Shoreline at fairs, festivals and other venues are underway. A newly reformatted Instructional Services Council, under the leadership of the Vice Presidents of Academic Affairs, Workforce and Economic Development and Student Services will meet June 14 to develop a comprehensive enrollment plan. 
While she was in Washington, D.C., last week to attend The Workforce Alliance board meeting, she had an opportunity to speak with Ms. Sally Stroup, Assistant Secretary of Education, and Ms. Emily DeRocco,   She has received information from the Department of Education that two pools of funds are available.  The first targets programs for at-risk students such as Shoreline’s CEO and Running Start programs.  Another emphasizes articulation between and among educational institutions.  She will stress to the State Board that $250 million is available for inter- and intra-state transfer.  

Shoreline is applying for a grant opportunity from the Ford Foundation focusing on “difficult dialogues.”  If Shoreline receives approval for our pre-proposal, expected mid-summer, the College will develop the official proposal.  

Work on the dual enrollment agreement between Shoreline and the University of Washington Bothell has been completed.  Once the College Council reviews, this proposal is scheduled for an official signing ceremony on June 8 at the UWB.  

President Moore reported on recently held campus activities including “Shoreline Splash” and “Expanding Your Horizons.”  

She routed copies of two newsletters, “The Class Act,” the Classified Staff publication, and “Dolphin Splash,” highlighting Running Start, High School Completion and College in the High School. 

The City of Shoreline is forming an Economic Development Council and the college has received a request for a representative to serve.  Dr. Moore has asked Vice President for Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, to sit on the Council.  

Several staff members have received honors, including Ms. Victoria Lauber, Retention Manager for High School Programs, who has received a scholarship funded by The Association.  Faculty members Sarah Leyden, Troy Wolff, and Scott Falstrom were lauded in letters from students and colleagues.  
President Moore reported on upcoming college activities including the May 26 Outbound Scholars Reception; “West Side Story,” the spring musical production; the May 31 Foundation Donor Recognition event; and a lecture on June 2 by International Fulbright Scholars Dr. Maria Acosta and Dr. Eduardo Gomes. 

Climate Task Force Report
Mr. Tony Costa, a member of the Climate Task Force, provided the May update.  He said the group of 20 staff members very dedicated to Shoreline is coming together in an understanding of why they are there and working hard at coming up with a plan.  The Climate Task Force will host the May 27 All-Campus meeting at which time members will discuss the campus questionnaire they have developed, the subcommittee developed to collect, compile and review information, and the work toward framing an action plan.  Every action is based on consensus and every comment from the survey was categorized.  
Ms. Loyer Nelson thanked Mr. Costa, saying the Climate Task Force has worked hard and the time commitment has been phenomenal.  Mr. Stucky asked how Climate Task Force information would be made public after the May 27 All Campus meeting.  Mr. Costa replied that will depend on what the Climate Task Force decides.  There is a model for an action plan, but it needs further study.  

President Moore said the Climate Task Force is looking at the beginning of August to solidify an action plan. 

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Board Chair Elsa Welch reported that she attended the Spring Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges’ (TACTC) conference, held in Blaine, Washington, May 19-21.  Bellingham Technical College hosted this year’s conference, which focused on interaction between Boards and presidents. From the session on Board self-evaluation and president’s evaluation, Ms. Welch said she found it interesting to see how the other college boards evaluate themselves and the format they use to evaluate the president.  She was glad for the opportunity to network and talk to other trustees from Washington State.  
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson reported that she attended one of the First Nations Club meetings, noting the club is working on getting a welcoming pole for Shoreline.  

Ms. Gidget Tersptra attended the May 10 “Leaders in the Classroom” series,  featuring Ms. Yukiko Kubo Shiogi, who, as a Japanese American high school student during World War II, was interred in a Japanese interment camp.  Ms. Shiogi shared her experiences, and called attention to the fact that U.S. citizens of Japanese descent were made to give up all their worldly possessions and relocate into these camps.  Ms. Terpstra’s personal insight was that the speaker was a classmate of her uncle’s.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:47 PM, Chair Welch announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for 45 minutes for the purpose of reviewing the performance of a public employee and would reconvene in public session to adjourn the Regular Meeting.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for June 22, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:
Chair Welch adjourned the meeting at 7:49 PM.







Signed ___________________________ 








  Elsa Welch, Chair

Attest:  ______________, 2005
___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

